
BLOOMINGTON TRAFFIC COMMISSION 
AGENDA 

April 27, 2016 
5:30 P.M. – COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

I. Call to Order 

II. Approval of Minutes – February 24, 2016

III. Public Comment

IV. Communications from Commission

A. City Projects Update 
B. 3rd and Highland Intersection 

V. Reports from Staff – 

VI. Old Business –

A. No Parking Zone – W. Smith Avenue between N. Rogers Street and S. 
Jackson Street (north-side of street); and between S. Jackson Street and S. 
Fairview Street (south side of street)* 

VII. New Business –

A. Bloomington Transit Driver’s Ideas for Route 6 (information only, no
action required) 

Traffic Inquiries – none 

VIII. Adjournment

Next meeting – May 25, 2016 

*Action Requested/Public comment prior to any vote (limited to five minutes per speaker)

Auxiliary aids for people with disabilities are available upon request with adequate notice.  Please call (812) 
349-3429 or e-mail human.rights@bloomington.in.gov.   

mailto:812)%20349-3429
mailto:812)%20349-3429
mailto:human.rights@bloomington.in.gov


 

 

City of Bloomington Traffic Commission Minutes   
February 24, 2016 in the Council Chambers, City Hall 

 
Traffic Commission minutes are transcribed in a summarized outline manner.  Audio 
recordings of the meeting are available in the Planning and Transportation Department 
for reference.  ***No digital recording for the 2/24/2016 was produced due to technical 
issues***    
 
Attendance 
Traffic Commission: James Batcho, Andrew Cibor, Ryan Cobine, Markeus Farrand, 
Larry Haywood, Judi Maki, Abigail Pietsch, and Sarah Ryterband 
 
Others in Attendance: Kylie Batcho, Rich Mordurgo, Janet Roberts, Fred Walkins, Doug 
Wissing, Neil Kopper (Staff), Nate Nickel (Staff), and Scott Robinson (Staff) 
 

I.  Call to Order (~5:33 PM) 
Elections of Chair and Vice Chair: Mr. Cibor nominated Sarah Ryterband and 
Ryan Cobine as the Chair and Vice Chair, respectively; Judy Maki seconded 
the motion.  The motion passed 8-0.  
 

II.  Approval of Minutes – January 27, 2016.  Ms. Ryterband motioned, and Mr. 
Cobine seconded, to approve the minutes.  The motion passed 8-0.  

 
III.  Communications from Commission – Mr. Cibor thanked the Street 

Department for the great job they do maintaining the streets, especially on 
snowy days like today.  Ms. Ryterband welcomed newly appointed members 
Markeus Farrand and Larry Haywood to the Commission.     

 
IV.  Public Comment - none.   

 
V. Reports from Staff  

A. 4th and Rogers Streets Intersection Improvement Project – Mr. Kopper 
explained the intent of the project and opportunities to provide comments.  
A survey will close at the end of February and a meeting will be held in 
the spring to gather public feedback and highlight possible options.   
 

B. Title 15 Updates – none. 
     

VI.  Old Business - none 
 

VII.  New Business –  
A. Resolution 16-01: Establishing Traffic Commission Rules and 

Procedures - Mr. Robinson explained that by City code the Commission 
shall adopt rules and procedures.  No current rules and procedures have 
been located, so staff is asking the Commission to adopt Resolution 16-01.  
Mr. Cibor mentioned that “traffic” includes pedestrians, bicyclists, busses, 



as well as vehicles.  He also said that safety is synonymous with 
“improving conditions”; both of which are implied within these rules.  Mr. 
Cobine asked about the roll call vote and if these are typical for other 
Commissions.  Ms. Maki asked about making future amendments.  
Robinson explained that staff worked with City legal staff and these 
generally follow standard rules and procedures.  He also explained that the 
Commission may amend or adopt rules as necessary.  Mr. Cobine 
motioned, and Ms. Pietsch seconded, to adopt Resolution 16-01.  The 
motion passed 8-0.   

B. No Parking Zone – S. Gentry Street between 4th Street and W. 
Kirkwood Avenue (both sides of the street) - Mr. Robinson explained 
that this is in response to Parking Enforcement concerns over lack of 
parking controls along Gentry Street.  He spoke with two businesses along 
Gentry and both feet this proposal helps to address concerns.  Mr. Farrand 
asked about access to the other drives and some members wondered about 
the area under the Hyatt’s awning.  Mr. Robinson explained that with 
these changes access should be improved.  Creating a loading zone under 
the awning may be counter to the 15-minute meter spaces that all hotels 
have in the downtown.  The Street Department can restripe a line to help 
indicate the travel lane and the respective shoulder area under the awning 
to maintain traffic flow.  Code changes can be made if access continues to 
be problematic.  Mr. Cobine motioned, and Mr. Cibor seconded, to 
approve the recommendation and forward it to the City Council.  The 
motion passed 8-0.  

C. No Parking Zone – W. Smith Avenue between N. Rogers Street and S. 
Jackson Street (north side of street); and between S. Jackson Street 
and S. Fairview Street (south side of the street) – Mr. Nickel explained 
this request was also staff generated and is based upon access and safety 
concerns.  He said the proposal is very similar to the existing conditions 
and regulations found on Prospect Street.  It also reflects how Smith 
Avenue currently functions and this would codify the current conditions. 
Ms. Ryterband expressed concern over the lack of any specific problems 
or accidents and was unsure being proactive was needed in this instance. 
She also wanted to give the neighborhood association time to provide 
feedback and gather public comments.  Mr. Wissing said six houses would 
be impacted from this proposal, the pavement does not extend to the full 
right-of-way width, there are encroachments along the street, and perhaps 
paint could be used to identify where parking could occur for each half 
block.  Mr. Walkins said vehicles have side-swiped his camper while it 
was parked on the street.  He has also received parking tickets for it 
before.  The Commission wanted more information from staff on specific 
accidents or conflicts.  They also wanted the neighborhood to have some 
time to consider the proposal and provide feedback.  No formal action was 
taken on this request.       



D. Pedestrians – Title 15.060.050 amendments – Mr. Robinson said that 
removing “jaywalking” and “pedestrians” from Title 15 would be more 
consistent with the state code.  He explained that while this may seem 
counterintuitive towards pedestrian safety, this actually gives deference to 
pedestrians on locations to cross the street legally.  Vehicles still must 
yield to pedestrians within crosswalks.  Mr. Cibor mentioned that this was 
supported by the Bicycle and Pedestrian Safety Commission.  Mr. Cobine 
motioned, and Mr. Haywood seconded, to approve these changes and 
forward it to City Council.  The motion passed 8-0.     

VIII. Traffic Inquiries - none

IX. Adjournment (~6:45 PM)
Next meeting – March 23, 2016
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Planning and Transportation Department 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

MEMORANDUM 
_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

To: Traffic Commission 

From: Nate Nickel, Sr. Long Range Planner 

Date: April 20, 2016 

Re:  W. Smith Avenue – Create No Parking Zone on W. Smith Avenue between N. Rogers St. and S. 
Fairview St. 

Background 

This no parking zone proposal comes at the request of City staff and was first heard at the February 24, 

2016 meeting.  No formal action was taken by the Commission at that time and the proposal was 
forwarded to be heard at the next meeting.   

Smith Avenue is a very narrow road with a width (approximately 18’) that is more similar to an improved 
alley rather than a typical city street.  Parking currently is not regulated on Smith Avenue between 
Rogers Street and Fairview Street.  Parked vehicles can create conflicts for garbage trucks, snow plows 
and other vehicles that utilize this street.  This proposal can help alleviate those conflicts.  Prospect 
Street, which is located directly north of Smith Avenue, also has very narrow road width (approximately 
16’).  It currently has a no parking restriction in place on the south-side of the street, between Jackson 
Street and Madison Street.   

This proposal will restrict parking at all times on the north-side of the street, between N. Rogers Street 
and Jackson Street.  This is consistent with several existing parking spaces that are located along the 
south-side of the street, which will remain in place.  Additionally, parking is to be restricted at all times 
on the south-side of the street between Jackson Street and Fairview Street.  This too follows the existing 
parking patterns that have been observed along this part of Smith Avenue.  Due to the placement of 
utility poles, landscaping features and some curbing, most vehicles park on the north-side of the street, 
so this restriction should not have a great impact on those that utilize on-street parking in this stretch 
of Smith Avenue.   

At the February 24th meeting, the Commission asked that several issues about this request be addressed 
and reported on at the next meeting.  These included 1) providing more information concerning specific 
accident data or traffic conflicts that have occurred along this section of Smith Avenue; and 2) soliciting 
input and thoughts from the Prospect Hill Neighborhood Association concerning this request.     

The Street Department reported that, due to parked vehicles and narrow road with, their snow plow 
crews especially found this area of Smith Avenue extremely difficult to navigate during their operations. 
Additionally, Monroe County Community School Corporation (MCCSC) bus drivers have reported that 
they avoid this section of Smith Avenue because parked vehicles often make the travel lane too difficult 
to negotiate with their school buses.  As a result, the MCCSC’s busses use Jackson Street as a travel route 
instead of using Smith Avenue.   

Regarding specific accident data, City staff researched a 10 year window (2006-2015) for this section of 
Smith Avenue.  Listed on the following page is a summary of the vehicle crashes that were reported to 
the Bloomington Police Department; it should be noted that other additional accidents or incidents may 
have occurred, but if they were not formally reported, no record of them is available to City staff. 



Planning and Transportation Department 

Smith Avenue Crash Data (between Rogers St. and Fairview St.): 2007-2015 

• 2007 - crash with parked car on the north side of Smith, just west of Jackson (hit and run).
• 2009 - crash with parked car on the south side of Smith, just east of Jackson; hit by a car

turning from southbound Jackson onto eastbound Smith. 
• 2010 - crash with utility pole, turning from Smith onto Rogers (hit and run).
• 2012 - two car crash in Smith and Rogers intersection (hit and run).
• 2015 - car backed into a wooden shed at 520 W Smith (hit and run).

The Prospect Hill Neighborhood Association discussed this request in detail at their meeting held on 
March 7, 2016.   A copy of their meeting minutes is included in this report for reference.  Attendees at 
the meeting decided not to formally vote on the item as a neighborhood; instead, all interested 
members of the Prospect Hill Neighborhood Association were simply encouraged to voice their 
opinions at the Traffic Commission meeting.  Additionally, individual residents submitted their own 
comments concerning this proposal to staff.  These comments are also included for your review in this 
report.     

Recommendation: Staff is seeking a recommendation from the Traffic Commission on this 
proposal.





Planning and Transportation Department 

Smith Avenue at the intersection of Jackson Street, looking east towards Rogers Street. 

Smith Avenue at the intersection of Jackson Street, looking west. 



Planning and Transportation Department 

Smith Avenue looking east from S. Fairview Street. 



PROSPECT HILL NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION (PHNA) 
MEETING MINUTES – REVISED AS OF 4/3/2016 

MONDAY, MARCH 7, 2016 
6:30 PM 

 

Attendance: Chris Abert, Leslie Abshier, KateBraun, Sarah Cahillane, Lisa Dcrazenski, Darcie Fawcett, 
Dirk Fraser, Tom Gallasgher, Jeff Golden, Bill & Mary Beth Hansen, Don Harp, Becky Holtmann, Julia 
Karr, Natale Levin, Richard Lewis, Daniel Muller, Patrick & Glenda Murray, Brian OQuinn, Jaclyn Ray, 
Matt Tobey, David Wierhake, and Don Wise 

I. Introductions: We introduced ourselves ala: Round Robin 

II. Approval of the Minutes and Treasurer’s Report: The minutes of the February meeting were
approved with no changes; Treasurer Richard Lewis reported that there is $327.97 in the checking 
account. Jeff Golden moved acceptance, Glenda Murray seconded; passed with a voice vote. 

III. Pressing Issues and New Business:
Smith Avenue Parking Proposal: Issue raised by City Staff at Feb 24 Traffic Commission meeting. 

Doug Wissing reported that the Traffic Commission was proposing to post “No Parking" signs on the 
north side (500 block) and the south side of Smith Ave (600 block).  They are doing this because it is a 
very narrow street and parking has not been regulated there. They are concerned for the ability of larger 
vehicles, trash trucks, snow plows and other vehicles to have safe clearances. Their proposal is to prohibit 
parking on the north side between Rogers and Jackson and prohibit parking on the south side between 
Jackson and Fairview. This generally follows the current practice on how residents park here. 

Doug Wissing is proposing that the street be widened to 18 feet (to the easement line) adjacent to his 
property and that parking be allowed on the north side between Jackson and Rogers. He is also concerned 
about a net loss of parking for adjacent residents.  

There was a general conversation about the pros and cons of the city proposal and the alternate. Some of 
the opinions were as follows: The current parking arrangement helps to slow traffic.  The worry that if  If 
all parking is on one side traffic would have a straight shot and people would drive faster.  Most of the 
adjacent residents want to keep the parking the way it is now which conforms to the city proposal. There 
were neighbors from three properties adjacent to the 500-600 block of W. Smith Ave. at the March 7, 
2016 PHNA meeting: David Wierhake and Kate Braun from 520 W. Smith Ave., Douglas Wissing from 
521 W. Smith Ave., and Julia Karr from 600 W. Howe St., whose back lot fronts the 600 block of W. 
Smith Ave.   

Mr. Wierhake and Ms. Braun supported keeping the parking the way it is now, which conforms to the city 
proposal. Mr. Wissing supported a no-parking zone on the south side of the 500 and 600 blocks of W. 
Smith Ave. Ms. Karr answered a question about parking on the south side of the 600 block of W. Smith 
Ave. and stated cars typically do not park there, but did not express an opinion about parking on the 500 
block of W. Smith Ave.” 

Effort should be made to provide as much parking as possible since this is a high density area.  Attendees 
decided not to vote on the item as a neighborhood, but those interested in the issue were encouraged to 
attend the next Traffic Commission meeting and make their concerns known. 

Rainbow Bakery, W. 4th Street 



IV. Old Business:
4th and Rogers Streetscape proposal: Jackie Ray our Bike/Ped representative reported that the survey 
period for the 4th and Rogers streetscape improvements has been closed. The engineers were expecting 
about 50 responses; they got 273.  Their report is expected by the end of April. 

V. Committee Reports 
A. Design Review Committee: No Report 
B. Bike/Ped Safety Committee:  No additional information 
C. Park Ambassador Update: David Wierhake reported that he is still interested in getting a tennis 

court rebuilt on the paved area adjacent to the basket ball court.  Parks and Rec have discouraged 
him on this.  They said if a majority of the neighborhood residents petition they would install the 
court. David is going to talk to the Director regarding the survey. A few people at the meeting 
expressed interest in playing tennis if the court is built.  The restrooms are being renovated.  David 
reminded us that it is important for the neighborhood to take an active interest in the park so that 
Parks and Rec will make improvements and maintain the park to a higher standard.  David wants 
to organize a park cleanup day; picking up trash, weeding, mulching trees, etc.  Are there others 
that would like to work with David on this? 

D. Hospital Site Reutilization Steering Committee: there have been no new meetings.  We are still 
many years away from a hospital move. 

E.  HAND – No report 
F.  CONA: do we need a new CONA representative? 

VI. Odds and Ends From Around the Neighborhood:
• A new art gallery is reported to be opening in Matt Murphy’s building at the corner of 4th

and Rogers.
• The Indiana Recovery Alliance has opened a new office in the old BMV building at the

corner of 4th and Rogers (on the parking lot side). Sarah Cahillane said that they do drug
abuse awareness outreach.  The State of Indiana is in need of more services, but they are
not putting any funding into them.  The Alliance is a non-profit that does public education
and harm reduction.  Most of their work is done offsite.  Their website is:
indianarecoveryalliance.org

• Doug Wissing said that he has finished a new book “Indiana in Writing.” There will be a
book event sponsored by Bloom magazine March 29.

• Lotus is moving into the old fire station on Rogers St.
• Darcie reminded us to vote in the May 3rd primary election, she is running for Circuit

Court Judge.

VII. Adjournment: The meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:30 pm.

Next Meeting will be Monday April 4th at 6:30 pm. at the Rainbow Bakery on W. 4th Street. 

Respectfully submitted,  

Patrick Murray, Minute Taker 



Dear Nate, 

It has just come to my attention (since I was not at last Monday night’s Prospect Hill Neighborhood Assn. 
meeting) that it was noted in last month’s minutes that I (as a homeowner whose property backs up to the 
above-mentioned blocks) did not have a preference for what should or shouldn’t be done with parking on Smith 
Ave. That is not true. I think parking should remain exactly as it is & I’m pretty sure I said so in the meeting. 

There have been no problems re: parking on Smith in the 16+ years that I have lived at 600 W. Howe (back of 
property is on Smith Ave.) (except for the occasional handyman/construction vehicles that park improperly at 
times when working on adjacent properties). Anyway, I was told you are the person to let know that I am 
opposed to any changes or to additional signage in the 500 block. I am against tampering with the character of 
this alley/street (it really barely qualifies as a street in my opinion.) Smith Ave (at it currently is) has a charm 
that adds much to this little part of Prospect Hill. Signs and/or widening of the street would destroy that. 

Sincerely, 
Julia Karr 
600 W. Howe St. 
812-325-1181

Public Input received by City staff



Scott Robinson <robinsos@bloomington.in.gov>

Proposal to establish a No Parking Zone on W. Smith Avenue...
1 message

Laurel Cornell <cornell@indiana.edu> Tue, Mar 29, 2016 at 6:06 PM
To: "Robinson, Scott" <robinsos@bloomington.in.gov>, Chris Sturbaum <sturbauc@bloomington.in.gov>, Sarah
Ryterband <saryter@gmail.com>

29 March 2016

Scott Robinson, Planning Services Manager, City of Bloomington
City of Bloomington Traffic Commission
Cc: Chris Sturbaum, Sarah Ryterband

Re: No Parking Zone --- W. Smith Avenue between S. Rogers Street and S. Fairview Street

Dear Traffic Commission,

My name is Laurel Cornell. I am a homeowner who lives at 402 S. Rogers Street. This is at the intersection of Smith
and Rogers, on the east end of the road segment discussed in this proposal. I enter my house on Smith Street, and I
have lived here for 15 years, so I am familiar with how we neighbors use Smith Street. 

I was out of town from late January through March 12, 2016, so I did not have the opportunity to attend the February
24 meeting of the Traffic Commission. I prepared remarks for the March 23 Traffic Commission meeting, but it was
cancelled.

I suggest that the city modify its proposal to establish a no-parking zone along Smith Street.

Smith Street is a unique kind of street. It is narrow and short, so neighbors treat it more like a public meeting space
and park than like a thoroughfare. We ride our bikes or walk our dogs down the center of it. We stand on the street
and chat. We garden alongside it to make it more inviting. Cats take naps in the middle of the street. If there were
children living on Smith Street I am sure that they would be out drawing on it with chalk. Most of  us have space for
one car on our own lots. Most of us park our cars on Smith Street from time to time as the need arises --- for example,
when someone comes to work on our houses. Smith Street is more like a multi-use street or a shared street than it is
like a one dedicated to car traffic. In European road design this kind of street is called by the Dutch term “woonerf.”
(http://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/28/automobiles/where-share-the-road-is-taken-literally.html). Instead of simply
laying out conventional parking spaces, I wish that Smith Street could serve as a demonstration project for INDOT for
establishing multi-use streets like the woonerf in the State of Indiana. That is to say, neighbors should continue using
the street as they currently do, as a multi-use street, without designation of parking zones.

However, a few of the houses on Smith Street do need parking spaces designated specifically for those addresses.
One of the houses on Smith Street --- 519 --- does not have parking on its property because the façade of the house
occupies the whole of the lot face. At 520, the façade does not occupy the whole of the lot face, but the house sits on
a hill above the curb. 619 may also need a designated parking space. There is space for a driveway on the west side
of the lot (in front of the shed), but a utility pole blocks the exit to the street. Provision of a parking space for this
address is especially important because our historic preservation guidelines prohibit parking in front yards. As for 521,
when I went out on the afternoon of March 23, 2016 to do field research for the Traffic Commission meeting that
evening, 521 had parking in the rear. Since then the property owner has filled in that space with a garden. 

Spreading out the necessary designated parking spaces along the street --- separated from each other --- would both
address garbage truck and fire truck access and be an equitable and fair method of addressing this need for
designated parking.

On a lighter note, I also have one suggestion. That is, let’s rename this segment of Smith Street “Vasen Street,” in

City of Bloomington, Indiana Mail - Proposal to establish a No Parking ... https://mail.google.com/mail/u/0/?ui=2&ik=e1f51b7d2a&view=pt&q=s...
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Public Input received by City staff



honor of the Lotus World Music and Arts Festival, and in tribute to the Swedish folk rock band, Vasen, that has been
such a mainstay of it.

Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,
Laurel Cornell
402 S. Rogers Street
Bloomington, IN 47403
812-219-2051
cornell@indiana.edu

City of Bloomington, Indiana Mail - Proposal to establish a No Parking ... https://mail.google.com/mail/u/0/?ui=2&ik=e1f51b7d2a&view=pt&q=s...
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 500-600 Blocks W. Smith Ave. No-Parking Proposal

This proposal and map were submitted by Doug Wissing



Doug Wissing comments regarding proposed no-parking zone in 500-600 blocks W. Smith Ave. 

The City of Bloomington Traffic Commission, March 23, 2016 meeting 

Traffic Commissioners— 

Parking and traffic safety on W. Smith Ave. from Rogers to Fairview will be improved with a no-
parking zone on the south side of the 500 and 600 blocks of W. Smith Ave.  

1) In the Prospect Hill neighborhood, excepting W. 3rd, every no-parking zone is on one side of
the street. This includes no-parking zones on 4th St., Prospect St., Howe St., Jackson St.,
Fairview, Maple, Euclid, Buckner and Davisson. All of these streets have no-parking zones on one
side—not alternating blocks. This is the Prospect Hill neighborhood precedent and pattern. Having
this one anomaly of two alternating blocks will confuse drivers and make the street less safe.

2) The parking in the 500 block will be improved if the south-side is a no-parking zone because
utility poles complicate parking.  The City staff recommends a no-parking zone on the south
side of the 600 block because the utility poles adjacent to the street complicate parking. The 500
block has the same south-side utility pole issue.

3) Residents have long parked on the north side of the 500 block of W. Smith Ave., and
continue to do so.1

4) Removal of right-of-way encroachments from the north side of the 500 block of W. Smith
Ave. will improve parking and traffic safety.2

5) Paving W. Smith Ave. to the full right-of-way and painting parking markers will improve
parking and traffic safety.

Political sages have long known it is a bad idea to make public policy based on a few personalities or 
transient conditions. Good public policy is best made to deliver long-term benefits to the greatest number. 
Parking and traffic safety along the 500-600 blocks of W. Smith Ave. will be improved by removing 
encroachments, paving to the full right-of-way width, and establishing no-parking along the south side of 
these two blocks.  I urge the Traffic Commission to make this recommendation to the Common Council.  

Respectfully, 

Doug Wissing 

1 For historic data, please see my 4 March 2016 email to the Traffic Commission with the attachment 
"Wierhake 2007-8 permit app," which includes a 2007 City engineering report with an aerial photo 
showing a car parked on the north side adjacent to 520 W. Smith Ave. See page 3. Page 11 of the attached 
docs shows another car parked on the north side of W. Smith. For recent data, see attached "Wierhake 2015 
north side parking," which includes Nov. and Dec 2015 photos of cars also parked on the north side of the 
500 block of W. Smith Ave. 

2 There are substantial ROW encroachments, including limestone blocks, rebar markers and vegetation 
beside 520 W. Smith Ave. and 349 W. Jackson. David Wierhake, the owner of 520 W. Smith Ave., stated 
in an August 4, 2015 email to City Planning that his front porch encroaches into the W. Smith Ave. right-
of-way. See David - dwBrykalski - Wierhake sellingideas@hotmail.com to planning@bloomington.in.gov, 
Tue, Aug 4, 2015 at 4:31 PM 



Public Input received by City staff









Planning and Transportation Department  

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

MEMORANDUM 
_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

To: Traffic Commission 

From: Scott Robinson, Planning Services Manager 

Date: September 16, 2015 

Re: 7th Street Bloomington Transit Bus Zones – Bus Stop Modifications 

Background 

The City of Bloomington Planning and Transportation Department, in conjunction with Bloomington 
Transit, would like to formalize several transit stops along 7th Street, from Walnut Street to Indiana 
Avenue.  This is in response to a pattern of property damage crashes by larger vehicles passing transit 
buses in the opposite direction as well as a means to improve transit accessibility for customers at 
several transit stops.   

The creation of bus pull-off areas along this narrow section of 7th Street allows buses to better anticipate 
and avoid crash hazards from oncoming vehicles.  Improves visibility, accessibility, and safety for transit 
riders getting on or off the bus.  The creation of these bus zones will impact the location of several on-
street metered parking spaces.  Staff also evaluated curb extensions as an alternative option to improve 
accessibility, but this option did not adequately address the concern over crash hazards for vehicles. 
Below are photos of both existing transit stops and proposed.    

Left: 7th and Washington, south side, existing stop; Right: 7th and Grant, south side, existing stop. 



Planning and Transportation Department  

 

 
Top Left: 7th and Grant looking east; Top Right: 7th and Grant looking west; Bottom Left: 7th and 
Dunn, south side, proposed stop; Bottom Right: 7th and Dunn, north side, existing stop. 



Planning and Transportation Department  

 
Top Left: 7th and Grant, north side, existing stop (passenger waiting); Top Right: 7th and Grant, 
north side, proposed stop; Bottom Left: 7th and Lincoln, north side, proposed stop; Bottom Right: 
7th and Washington, existing stop. 



Planning and Transportation Department  

Left: 7th and Washington, looking east, existing stop; Right: 7th and Walnut, north side, existing 
stop.  

To accommodate this request, the Bloomington Municipal Code would need to be amended. 
Specifically, Title 15.32.110, Schedule P – Bus Zones would need to include the location for five bus 
zones.  Staff also recommends moving one additional stop, east of Dunn Street, which is already within 
a no parking area and does not need to be included in Schedule P.  Staff will work with Bloomington 
Transit on moving this stop closer to the intersection of Dunn Street and 7th Street, as well as with 
Parking Enforcement, on any impacts to metered parking spaces from bus zones.  An illustration is 
included for reference on the six total bus stop locations, stops to be relocated, and possible impacts to 
metered parking spaces.   

Recommendation: Staff recommends adding the following general locations to Title 15.32.110 Bus 
Zones, Schedule P: 7th Street and Walnut Street on the north side of 7th Street; 7th Street and Washington 
Street on the south side of 7th Street; 7th Street and Lincoln Street on the north side of 7th Street; 7th 
Street and Grant Street on the north side of 7th Street; and 7th Street and Dunn Street on the south side 
of 7th Street.  If approved, a more detailed amendment will be prepared once this request is forwarded 
to the Common Council for their consideration.  Bloomington Transit will also install concrete pads at 
locations where they are needed for these bus zones.  These pads will provide improved access from the 
sidewalk to the curb for transit riders getting on and off buses. 




